


[bookmark: _GoBack]MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY 12th October 2015 at 7.30pm
IN THE UNITED REFORMED CHURCH MANOR ROAD

Present 
Councillors: Cllrs J. Blackburn (Chair), B Edwards (V. Chair),  M. Fraser, J. Moore and A Britcher
 
Parish Clerk: S. Denne.

Also present: Cllr Podbury.

1. Apologies for absence –  Cllrs Clark, Benoy, Punyer and Simmons, County Cllr Davis and Borough Cllr Huggett

2. Declaration of Interests – None

3.    Declarations of Lobbying -None
4. Minutes of the meetings held on 14TH September 2015 were agreed, and the Chairman signed them as a true record.
5. Session for County and Borough Councillors – Cllr Podbury informed the meeting that she was to take over the 20 mile per hour portfolio. She had received a complaint from a resident with regards to bonfires at Peacocks Farm, reported to the Environment Officer.
6. Committee Reports:
 Planning – A Committee meeting was held on 7th October 2015 draft minutes have been circulated. 

7. Speaker – Citizens Advice Bureau - Valerie Mackintosh CAB gave a very informative talk to the members about the work that they do and how they obtain funding.  She explained how they use Skype as an alternative to people having to travel to a CAB centre or having a home visit. Some local libraries and Parish Councils have agreed for internet access to be set up for Skype. The client books an appointment with CAB and then turns up at the agreed venue to have a one to one via Skype. However, she did stress that home visits still took place for the vulnerable and anyone over 65, if they wished. Clients are able to contact the CAB either at the Gateway, telephone or email. Valerie then went on to talk about Universal Credit, a means tested allowance which covers all benefits except Council tax. Those on benefits would have to be responsible for paying all their bills, which they have not been previously and also the benefit payment would be paid four weeks in arrears and not weekly. These changes would be very difficult for some people to adapt to. She also went on to explain that a new partnership had been set up with various agencies and charities. There is a website where people can obtain all the information they need, in one place. There will also be Advice Ambassadors, who will help people to locate the information that they require. She ended her talk by thanking Rusthall Parish Council for their financial donations over the last few years.

8. Discuss-   i.  How to respond to the Draft Cycling Strategy - There was much discussion about the proposed cycle route through the village.  There was concern that businesses in the village would suffer from a cycle path going through the High Street, as this would reduce the parking for cars. Cllr Blackburn informed many of the shop keepers of the consultation.  It was agreed that all members should respond individually, if they wished, and Cllr Blackburn and the Clerk would write a negative response on behalf of the RPC.  
ii. Consider writing to businesses about deliveries - It was discussed whether to write to business about their delivery times and the problems multi deliveries cause to the flow of traffic in the High Street. Cllr Britcher thought talking to the businesses first would be a better route to take. It was agreed that Cllr Blackburn would write to One Stop first.
iii. Unauthorised encampments-Reserve Fund - After much discussion it was agreed that more information was required on how the money would be used and refunded if not used. Clerk to investigate and discuss at the November meeting.  



9. Speedwatch Equipment – After discussion it was agreed, by the members present, that a £100 deposit be requested from Sandhurst Parish Council and that they could use the equipment for 6 months. Should the battery fail whilst in their possession then they would be responsible for its replacement.

10. Website – Despite emails and telephone conversations the Clerk has yet to see any progress with the new website. If the Clerk does not obtain a positive response before the next Parish meeting, she will write a letter of complaint and cancel the order.

11. Parish Magazine – Cllr Edwards felt that the Clerk’s mobile number should be the point of contact advertised in the Church magazine and not that of the Chairman. It was agreed and Cllr Edwards agreed to inform the editor of the magazine. 

12. Fire Station – i. An invitation to tender for the conversion of the fire station to the Parish Council Office, meeting rooms and Community hall was advertised on the RPC website and by word of mouth. The following were received: 
	CONTRACTOR
	TENDER PRICE (ex VAT) 
	CORRECTED TENDER PRICE

	1
	£202,266.00
	£202,266.00

	2
	£144,693.00
	£144,693.00

	3
	£159, 654.00
	£164,654.00

	4
	£139,970.00
	£139,970.00

	5
	No Tender Return 
	No Tender Return 



The members voted to accept tender number 4 but in order to reduce the quote, minor amendments were made and the supply and the fitting of the windows and doors was removed. Windows and doors to be supplied at cost by a further contractor. It was therefore agreed to accept DB Development’s final quote of £122,339.00. 
ii. It was also agreed to accept the quote for the windows and doors from NuGlaze, as they had offered to supply and fit at cost in exchange for a year’s advertising. Clerk asked to request if the advertising could be reduced to six months. The gearing for the windows, to be installed in the next financial year.  The Clerk informed the members that there had been confusion over the hanging of the red fire doors but this had now been resolved. It was agreed that the Clerk would sign the contract between RPC and DB Developments on the Parish Councils behalf.
13. Chairman’s Report – Cllr Blackburn visited the Mary Caley playground with TWBC to discuss their proposals for the updating of the site. Some of the old equipment will remain along with new equipment. There will be no shelter but a bench with a back will be installed.  Cllr Blackburn encouraged members to read about the Home Office Consultation in regards to the change in policing. Still no news about a replacement Warden for the village. She also informed them of the new Youth Leader, Adam Fox.  Cllr Blackburn asked if any of the members would like to attend the KALC AGM with her on the 21st November 2015.

14. Clerk’s Report – Cllr Blackburn and Clerk to attend Finance Conference on the 22nd October 2015. Clerk has set up a Face Book page for the RPC. A request from a resident to have a hedge, belonging to the RPC, reduced in size was agreed. The resident has agreed to pay half of the cost.














15.  Accounts for Payment – to authorise the payment of invoices as listed 
	
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT 
	 October  2015
	

	Payee Name
	Cheque Ref
	Amount Paid
	Transaction Detail

	PKF
	300213
	480.00
	X Audit

	TWBC
	300214
	541.96
	Election Costs

	HMRC
	300251
	122.39
	Tax/ NI

	URC
	300252
	30.00
	Hire of Hall

	CLERK
	SO
	959.73
	 Salary Sept 

	EE
	DD
	30.32
	 Mobile Sept

	RATES
	DD
	340.00
	Fire Station

	SE WATER
	DD
	443.87
	SR Allotments

	SE WATER
	DD
	16.85
	Fire Station

	SE WATER
	DD
	160.66
	WG Allotments

	SOUTHERN WATER
	DD
	29.65
	Fire Station

	CAME & CO
	BT
	371.00
	X Insurance FS

	VIKING
	300253
	53.34
	Stationery/Ink

	THE ROYAL B LEGION
	300254
	34.00
	2 Wreaths

	CHRIS PATTERSON
	BT
	336.44
	Grass Cutting

	Total Payments
	
	3950.21
	



16. Open session for questions from the public: There were none
17.  Items for Information
a) Cllr Britcher informed the members that there was an Arts Festival planned for the village in 2016. She also mentioned that 2016 calendars with photos from the RVA competition would be available again later this year.
b) Cllr Edwards said that he was disappointed that Cllr Jukes had failed to respond to the RPC’s letter, re the proposed sports pavilion, within the time scale of the TWCB’s Customer Services Charter. He agreed to enquire why no reply had been received.

The Meeting closed at 21.10
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